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January 11, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and action is a proposed ordinance authorizing me to execute an interlocal agreement with the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) that defines the terms and conditions under which the King County Metro Transit Division would design and implement transportation demand management (TDM) programs on behalf of WSDOT. The agreement also sets forth the process for which specific projects and budgets would be identified and agreed upon by defining a work order process. This agreement neither commits WSDOT to issue any work orders, nor does it commit King County to perform any work. King County retains the right to reject any work order WSDOT issues under this agreement, which will extend through December 31, 2018.
Background
In 2008, WSDOT adopted the Moving Washington plan to address congestion and mobility needs in key corridors within the state. Moving Washington calls for a three-pronged strategy for managing the state transportation system:  strategically adding capacity, ensuring operating efficiencies, and managing demand by increasing access to travel options. Metro’s Strategic Plan for Public Transportation supports these goals by promoting economic vitality through the efficient use of transportation products and services (objectives 3.1 and 3.2) and increasing the role of public transportation in providing sustainable mobility (objective 4.1).

Since 2005, Metro has contracted with WSDOT to develop and implement TDM programs as a construction mitigation strategy. These have included at least six different agreements to develop and implement activities to help manage traffic during major construction events on I-405, I-90 and the Alaskan Way Viaduct. These activities, commonly known as transportation demand management (TDM) strategies, include projects such as vanpool and transit pass incentives, sales and outreach activities for both large and small employers in affected business districts, telework program development for interested employers, promotion of commute options directly to commuters, and deployment of the residential In Motion trip reduction program in key neighborhoods. These efforts have proven successful at helping WSDOT minimize increases in delay and driver impact while promoting the use of alternative modes of travel, including bus, vanpool, carpool, bike and telework. 

Interlocal Agreement 

Past projects have been contracted on an individual basis. This was a reasonable approach as both parties were testing the efficiency of the partnership and the efficacy of the programs. The contracting process proved to be substantial, and often ran into significant delays. Based on our successful track record of working together, both parties are interested in creating a streamlined process for further project contracting. 
King County is seeking authority to enter into an interlocal agreement with WSDOT to establish a long-term contract under which individual projects can be implemented in a streamlined and efficient manner. Under this agreement, WSDOT would submit a work order for specific project work, with an identified budget and timeline. Metro will be invited to respond with a specific scope and implementation plan. If staff agree upon scope, budget and timeline, then the Metro Transit General Manager and the WSDOT Director of Public Transportation can execute the work order without further legal review. This will save numerous hours of time for both project staff and legal counsel, especially valuable in these times of constrained staff resources. Likely future work orders could include mitigation efforts related to construction on SR 520, the next phase of the Alaskan Way Viaduct, and continued work in the I-405 corridor. This arrangement will allow both agencies to more effectively serve citizens in King County through faster implementation of programs that improve residents’ and commuters’ ability to meet their daily travel needs.

If you have questions or comments about specific details in this ordinance, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619 or kevin.desmond@kingcounty.gov or Victor Obeso, Manager of Service Development, Metro Transit Division, at 206-263-3109, or victor.obeso@kingcounty.gov.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Cindy Domingo, Acting Chief of Staff



Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee



Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO)


Joe Woods, Deputy Chief of Staff, KCEO 

Carrie Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB)
Tricia Davis, Budget Manager, PSB
Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)
Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Jim Jacobson, Deputy General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT
